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Dear Sir/Madam,

This submission is in response to the invitation for public comment as part of the Committee's Inquiry into Australian Expatriates.

My family & I left Australia for the Netherlands in March 1997. I work in banking with experience in Treasury management and managing bond issues. We left because employment opportunities in Australia for my skills was extremely limited. Consequently we took advantage of the opportunity for both employment in Holland and the chance to live in overseas for a few years. 

Our original intention in moving overseas was to be away for about 3 years. However the combination of availability of employment opportunities overseas and lack of such opportunities in Australia has kept us overseas. Those opportunities saw my family move closer to Australia, to Singapore, in 2001.

My family consists of my wife, my 13 year old daughter, and 10 year old son. All of us are Australian citizens. I expect that we will return to Australia at some point in the next few years due to schooling needs and my preference for my kids to spend more time in Australia.

I expect that such a move will not be easy as my whole family will no doubt experience a form of reverse culture shock. Particularly my son who left when he was 3 years old. He does not really have a very clear idea of what it means to live in Australia. Moreover I expect that my income levels will drop substantially in returning.

In living overseas I feel that both my wife and I do contribute to Australia. Primarily in the form of personal representation. I feel that Australians are frequently viewed in London & Asia as being too laid back, and not working hard enough. My experience is generally different. I believe Australians work harder than most Europeans, and as hard as most Asians I know. In addition we are mostly straight forward, honest and flexible. Traits that make Australians good employees. I am happy to make that clear to people both within the bank I work and elsewhere when appropriate. 

On a purely financial basis we support the Australian savings base in Australia through the money we repatriate as superannuation. The amount is significantly higher than it would have been had we stayed in Australia and it frequently goes directly into Australian enterprises.

When we return I also expect that the skills and contacts I've made while in Asia and Europe will be of benefit to my employer and therefore indirectly to the broader community. 

Despite whatever benefits may accrue to Australia as a result of me, or others, being overseas I feel that we are discriminated against by default. I specifically refer to tax treatment as imposed on housing.

I own only one residence, and its in Sydney. It has been rented for much of the time I've been away. Nevertheless the reason I have the house is not so that I can have an investment income. It's a hedge against rising prices in Sydney and my expectation that I'll return to Sydney. From that point of view I cannot afford not to own a house in Sydney. 

For income tax purposes my house should have been expempt from Capital Gains Tax for 6 years. Yet 2.5 years ago for various reasons I chose to sell the house I owned and buy another. It was still the only house I owned at the time and I had only been out of the country (and out of the house) for 4.5yrs at the time. Yet it became eligible for Capital Gains Tax then. If I had been living in it, even briefly, it would be CGT exempt. I estimate that the imposition of CGT at that point will cost me tens of thousands of dollars.

In a related matter the NSW government imposes land tax on the same property, and did so throughout the period it was counted as my main residence for income Tax purposes. If I lived in it the house would be exempt. I emphasise that the reason I have the house is as a hedge against rising prices in Sydney. Yet I am penalised heavily for not being in a position to live in it. At the very least I think the NSW government should align it's Land Tax definition of what housing may be subject to Land Tax to that of CGT. More properly I think that houses held in this way should be exempt from Land Tax unless their value rises to the very high category where all NSW land becomes taxable. 

I hope that you will consider my suggestions.

yours sincerely

Patrick Mitchell
